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COUNCIL MINUTES
The City Council of the City of Raleigh met in Lunch Work Session on Tuesday, July 21, 2015 at 11:30 a.m. in Conference Room 305 of the Raleigh Municipal Building, Avery C. Upchurch Government Complex, 222 West Hargett Street, Raleigh, North Carolina, with the following present.

Mayor Nancy McFarlane (Arrived Late)
Mayor Pro Tem John Odom

Councilor Mary-Ann Baldwin


Councilor Kay C. Crowder

Councilor Bonner Gaylord 

Councilor Wayne K. Maiorano

Councilor Russ Stephenson

Councilor Eugene Weeks 

Mayor Pro Tem Odom called the meeting to order and the following items were discussed.

CITY OF RALEIGH INCUBATOR UPDATE

Council members received the following information either in their agenda packet or in the form of a PowerPoint at the meeting.  

Staff began a comprehensive review of the Incubator in 2014 to determine a possible course of action for its renewed success.  Through an extensive series of community meetings, it was determined that the Incubator meets a critical need in the community’s desire to become economically vibrant.  Accountability, Governance, Diversification, Measurable Impacts, City Participation and Public/Private Partnerships were recurring themes in each of these meetings. The community strongly recommends that the Incubator should achieve the following core functions:

1) Serve as a  catalyst for business development and job creation by drawing fledgling entrepreneurships into a controlled environment structured for the care and nurturing of new businesses;

2) Provide small businesses with reasonably priced space, shared support services and counseling that will guide them through the most vulnerable years;

3) Market the incubator concept and facility to attract and retain small businesses from an incubation period to maturity to assure their success when they leave the facility; and 

4) Provide expert business counseling to augment the services provided by the Incubator through the utilization of services such as: Small Business & Technology Development Center, Small Business Center of Wake Tech, Business Innovation & Advancement Center, as well as faculty and students at the various colleges and universities in the area; and

5) Provide employment opportunities for Southeast Raleigh and the surrounding areas.

Additionally, the results of the community survey reinforced the recurring themes.  The results are summarized below. 

Governance:

· 90% of respondents agreed there should be a board of directors whose representation is reflective of the business, academic, City of Raleigh leadership, Southeast Raleigh leadership and current and former entrepreneurs. 

· 78% of respondents agreed the board of directors should have responsibility of overseeing all financial and investment decisions.

Client Selection:

· 91% stated there should be an effective application and screening process that helps to further the mission.

· 88% noted it is important to proactively select entrepreneurs that strive to add economic value to the community and its residents.

Finances:

· 76% of respondents expressed the incubator should be self-sustaining or have a path to self-sustainability.

· 92% of respondents felt strongly that the budget and financial records should be reviewed monthly and audited annually. 

Measuring Impact:

· 86% expressed that impact data must be collected (revenue/investments) from clients and graduates annually for a minimum of five years.

· 87% also stressed employment data should be provided by current clients and graduates annually.

Incubator Facilities:

· 93% of respondents stated the incubator should provide access to up-to-date data communications, technology infrastructure and equipment.

· 94% of respondents agreed the size and configuration should support program success and lend itself to the needs of its client companies. 

A community work group was formed to evaluate the survey results and draft criteria that could be utilized in the development of a RFP for management services for the Incubator.  

The work group integrated the criteria in a draft RFP that will be presented to Council for approval on August 4th.  It is expected that the proposed RFP will allow the City of Raleigh to competitively select an Operator to successfully develop, launch, grow, manage and operate the incubator in a collaborative manner.   This overall goal is closely aligned with the following components outlined in the City of Raleigh’s Strategic Plan.  

Economic Development and Innovation: Maintain and grow a diverse economy through partnerships and innovation to support large and small businesses and entrepreneurs, while providing employment opportunities for all citizens. 

Objective 1 –Attract, retain and engage a talented workforce of various ages, skillsets and backgrounds to support a diverse and growing economy.  While this reference may be internally focused, its reach is external in that the fulfillment of the Incubator’s mission will create and add to the talented workforce within and outside the City of Raleigh.  

Initiative 3:  Continue to partner with non-profits on workforce development issues. 

Objective 2 – Cultivate an innovative and entrepreneurial culture based on shared strategic goals. 

Initiative 1: Create partnerships and identify best practices to develop an innovation lab that will be the platform for small, startup and minority-owned business development and education. 

Initiative 3: Pursue joint business ventures with private sector, State of North Carolina and local universities that encourage and implement creative projects that add jobs and investment in all parts of the City.  

Staff is committed to making sure the facility is operated and utilized in a productive manner that aids the community, underutilized minority & small businesses, and responsibly builds upon the historical aspects of the community.  

[image: image1.emf]
[image: image2.emf]
[image: image3.emf]
[image: image4.emf]
[image: image5.emf]
[image: image6.emf]
[image: image7.emf]
[image: image8.emf]
[image: image9.emf]
[image: image10.emf]
[image: image11.emf]
[image: image12.emf]
[image: image13.emf]
[image: image14.emf]
[image: image15.emf]
Assistant City Manager Marchell Adams David and Economic Development Director James Sauls went over the information in detail.  
Ms. Baldwin questioned upfit of the space and whether that would be taken on by the City or the operator.  Mr. Sauls pointed out it depends on proposals received with Mr. Gaylord pointing out upfit is usually negotiated along with other issues relating to utilization of the space.  

Mr. Odom pointed out many start up business start out in the closet of a home, garage, or where ever pointing out he does not feel we need to put a lot of money in upfit with Mr. Maiorano talking about the need to be flexible.  He stated as far as upfit of the space stating however we do need to make sure the incubator has things such as technology, etc.  

Mr. Weeks expressed appreciation to Mrs. Adams-David and Mr. Sauls for the public engagement of the community.  He commended them on a job well done and involving the people in helping this project move forward.  
Mr. Odom talked about a 3 and a 5 year plan and brief discussion took place on how long it usually takes for a company to get up and running.  The need to have a cut off date so people or companies will not stay too long was talked about.  A minimum of five to seven years for the operation of the facility was put forth with Ms. Crowder pointing out she thinks a five year window for individuals and businesses to stay would be good.  Assistant City Manager Adams David indicated they expect that the operator will bring the business model to the table and that would include things such as time frame for individual businesses moving in and out with the hope of continuing to work on the template and bringing the item to the August 4 meeting for approval of an RFP to go out for the operator.
Mayor McFarlane questioned if we would look at any opportunity for pay back to the community and have something of that nature included in the RFP.  Mr. Odom stated he did not think that should be made a requirement but it could be a suggestion.  Mr. Stevenson expressed appreciation for the staff’s work on the outreach side and talked about the need for flexibility in the facility and all of what would be included in the RFP was spoken to briefly.  Assistant City Manager Adams David pointed out they hope to have the draft RFP completed and will send it out to the Council the first of next week for review and staff can answer any questions hopefully prior to the August 4 meeting.   
Mr. Maiorano expressed appreciation to all involved pointing out he hopes and it looks like this can be set up for a successful operation.

OPEN SPACE REQUIREMENTS IN DOWNTOWN

Planning and Zoning Administrator Travis Crane presented the following information.  
During discussion of the UDO zoning map, several Council members asked questions about open space requirements, particularly related to tall buildings in downtown.  Discussion related to the amount of required open space, whether the requirement was adequate, and how the open space requirement aligns with a potential increase in building height a result of the UDO zoning map.  Because the previous City Council conversation related solely to the downtown environment, that will be the focus of this memorandum.
Open space Requirements in the Part 10 Code

The Part 10 zoning code does not mandate open space.  A residential building could be constructed with a density of 160 units per acre without any commitment for open space.  This code relies on density minimums for all zoning districts.  Through the application of an overlay district, such as the Downtown Overlay District, residential density could be increased.  The DOD allowed a developer to increase density through a tiered system.  The gain density in excess of 40 units per acre, the requirements of the first tier one must be satisfied.  To gain more density, the requirements of tier two must be satisfied The densest residential projects could be constructed if the tier three requirements were satisfied.  The open space standards were contained in tier three.

This tiering system ensured that only the densest residential projects had the potential for open space; however, open space was not mandated.  The developer could choose the method to achieve greater density in one of six tools.  These tools include affordable housing, enhanced building design, public amenities, enhanced environmental design or the installation of public art.
If the developer chose to use open space to achieve additional density, the minimum requirement could be partially fulfilled by counting the sidewalk area and indoor recreation facilities.  For instance, a building with 10 dwelling units could produce 5,000 square feet of open space.

Open Space Requirement in the UDO

The UDO introduces anew set of open space standards for multifamily and non-residential development in the mixed use districts.  A base percentage of the property is required, which can be either active or passive open space.

Excluding detached or attached buildings, all development in the DX district must provide a minimum 10% of the site area as open space.  The open space must be onsite, ADA accessible and meet minimum dimensional standards.  Buildings in excess of four stories located in the DX district or mapped with an urban frontage must meet additional standards.  Where the building is primarily used for non-residential purposes, the open space must be located adjacent to the public sidewalk.  Additional trees and seating are required, proportionate to the amount of open space.  Additional open space area is required for buildings in excess of seven stories.

In the downtown context, fourteen or eighteen foot wide sidewalks will be located adjacent to the site.  The sidewalks are in addition to the 10% required open space.  The combination f the required sidewalk and the required open space at grade level could produce meaningful, active open space in the urban environment.  
Staff will provide a presentation at the work session to illustrate the code standards.
[image: image16.emf]
[image: image17.emf]
[image: image18.emf]
[image: image19.emf]
[image: image20.emf]
[image: image21.emf]
[image: image22.emf]
Mr. Crane went through the information in full.  Brief discussion took place with comments around the fact that we are talking about standards that will be applied across the city.  The Mayor questioned the standard street standards in urban context as opposed to suburban and if the buildings are taller if that increases the amount, width or setback of the sidewalks.  Mr. Gaylord questioned if this takes into account the DOT prohibitions relative to trees in the right-of-way.  Other points of discussion related to where parking would be located, buffer areas, and setbacks/sidewalk width based on speed limits.  The speed limits in the City were talked about with it being pointed out it is basically 25 mph unless otherwise posted.  The setback for trees in the downtown area and whether that takes into consideration the various speed limits was talked about briefly. 

ADJOUNRMENT
There being no further discussion the meeting adjourned at 12:20 p.m.

Gail G. Smith

City Clerk
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